"light duty work" (Tr. 202).  The statement given by Pittman
to MSHA's investigator indicates that Pittman was required to
do work in the mine office and check on spare parts, etc.,
while his foot was in a cast and the statement claims that
Thomas, the mine foreman, required Pittman to return underground
and resume his duties as section foreman on November 23, 1981,
even though the doctor had recommended that he not return to
active duty prior to November 30, 1981 (Exh. F, pp. 7-10).
The physician's report of Pittman's injury shows "locallized
swelling and tenderness" and states that "X-rays show no def-
inite evidence of fracture" (Exh. G).  The doctor's report also
reveals that a walking cast was placed on Pittman's foot from
November 2 to November 20, 1981, and indicates that the doctor
did not intend to refer him back to work until November 30,
1981 (Exh. G).
As to the claim in Pittman1 s reply brief (pp. 1-2) that
Blankenship falsified the report of injury (Exh. 29) just to
keep from reporting lost time as a result of an injury—a re-
port which might have impaired Consol's good safety record at
the No. 3 Mine—it can hardly be said that Blankenship misrep-
resented the facts as he believed them to be with respect to
Pittman's foot injury because Blankenship sincerely believed
that Pittman was feigning the injury and insisted that Pittman
report for work the next day after the accident despite the
fact that Pittman's foot was eventually placed in a walking
cast.  Blankenship also defended his reporting that Pittman re-
turned to his permanent job in full capacity by claiming that
Consol did not have anyone for assignment to preparing mater-
ials for retraining classes and that if he had not asked Pitt-
man to do that type of work, he would have had to ask a person
doing some other permanent job to do that work on an interim
basis (Tr. 2027).
Pittman's claim of discrimination with respect to his foot
injury is a very appealing one because the physician's reports
do show that Pittman's foot was placed in a walking cast and
that the physician recommended that Pittman not work for sev-
eral weeks.  Despite the physician's instructions, Blankenship
agrees that he insisted that Pittman come to work throughout
the recuperative period.  In discrimination cases, it is gener-
ally necessary to prove that an employee has been a victim of
discriminatory treatment by inferences to be drawn from actions
which, appear to have no real basis for their occurrence apart
from some unexplained prejudice which can be attributed to
nothing other than an unlawful animus toward an employee be-
cause of actions which are protected under the Act,  In this
proceeding, however, Consol's animus toward Pittman has been
explained by Consol's evidence showing that Pittman continued
to act in ways which displeased Consol's management.  Pittman
continued to ride to work with a UMWA employee; Pittman con-
tinued to perform manual labor instead of adhering to his
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